●李守仁 编注 ●程鹿峰 审校

# 中学英语速读材料

- FASTER
- READING MATERIAL
- FOR SENIOR STUDENTS

## FASTER READING MATERIAL FOR SENIOR STUDENTS

## 中学英语速读材料

李守仁 编注程 电棒

天津科技翻译出版公司

## 津新登字(90)010 号 责任编辑 朱金华

## 中学英语速读材料

李守仁 编注 程應峰 审校

天津科技翻译出版公司出版 邮政编码 300192 新华书店天津发行所发行 太阳商务图文处理部 激光照排 天津市宝坻县第二印刷厂 印刷

开本 787×1092 1/32 印张 6.5 字数 142 千 1988 年 5 月第一版 1992 年 12 月第二版第一次印刷 印数 23601-30000 册 ISBN 7-5433-0018-4/Z・5 定价 3.50 元

## 编者的话

本书是为了培养和训练中学生的语言实践能力而编写的。

书中 62 篇短文,选自国外英语教材,适合高中学生阅读水平,内容丰富生动,语言规范凝炼。学生通过多读泛读,开阔思路和眼界,增加词汇积累,提高阅读英语的速度和理解能力,增强学英语的兴趣和信心,使学英语能力有质的飞跃。

本版《速读材料》是在88年初版本(乔峻,李永华,李守仁编注)的基础上改编和增订的。每篇短文后,附有测试练习题, 书后附答案,并对部分单词和难句加以注译,供阅读时参考。

本书可作高中各年级英语速读训练的教材,又可作广大 英语爱好者自学英语的补充读物。

书中译注有不妥之处,望各界读者在使用过程中,提出宝贵意见。在此,我们谨向为本书的出版付出辛勤劳动的同志们,表示衷心的感谢。

1992年7月

### CONTENTS

| 1  | The Size of the United States 美国的幅贝 ······· | (1)  |
|----|---|------|
| 2  | Where Did Americans Come From? 美国人来自何力      | 方?   |
|    |   | (2)  |
| 3  | The Climate of the United States 美国的气候      | (4)  |
| 4  | The Four Largest Cities 美国四个最大的城市 ······    | (6)  |
| 5  | The Best American Restaurants 美国人喜爱的餐馆      |      |
|    |   | (8)  |
| 6  | Hungry for Hamburgers 用汉堡包充饥 ·······        | (9)  |
| 7  | Mr., Mrs., Miss, and Ms. 四种不同的称呼 ·····      | (11) |
| 8  | The Three Wishes 三个愿望 ·····                 | (13) |
| 9  | A New Way to Fly 新式飞机 ······                | (14) |
| 10 | What Causes Waves? 海浪的起因 ······             | (16) |
| 11 | A Child Who Could Not See, Hear or Speak 一个 |      |
|    | 盲聋哑孩子                                       | (18) |
| 12 | Helen Keller's First Lesson 海伦·凯勒的第一课       |      |
|    |   | (20) |
| 13 | Spelling by Touching 靠触摸拼读                  | (21) |
| 14 | Discovering How Words Work 发现词的奥秘           | (23) |
| 15 | Into the World of Language 进入语言世界           | (25) |
| 16 | Before the History Test 历史考试前夕              | (27) |
| 17 | Jim Felt Something Moving 吉姆的虚惊             | (29) |
| 18 | The Burglar's Suggestions 窃贼的建议 ·······     | (31) |
|    | 371   | 1    |

| 19 | The Tickets Were in the Office 戏票遗忘在办公室与  | E    |
|----|---|------|
|    |   | (33) |
| 20 | Who Was the Thief? 谁是小偷? ·····            | (35) |
| 21 | The Lucky Customer 幸运的顾客                  | (37) |
| 22 | The Tents! 帐篷! ······                     | (39) |
| 23 | The Wind Blew the Paper 风吹走了报纸            | (42) |
| 24 | We Were Disappointed 令人失望 ·····           | (44) |
| 25 | No Smoking Compartment 禁烟车厢里的故事 ·····     | (46) |
| 26 | To the Dentist's 到牙科医生诊所去                 | (49) |
| 27 | Who Was He? 他是谁?                          | (52) |
| 28 | The Will, Part 1 遗嘱(1)                    | (53) |
| 29 | The Will, Part I 遗嘱(2)                    | (55) |
| 30 | The Will, Part I 遗嘱(3)                    |      |
| 31 | The Will, Part N 遗嘱(4)                    | (59) |
| 32 | The Offer, Part I 求助(1)                   | (61) |
| 33 | The Offer, Part I 求助(2)                   | (65) |
| 34 | The Offer, Part ■求助(3)                    | (67) |
| 35 | The Offer, Part N求助(4) ······             | (71) |
| 36 | At the Shopping Center 在购物中心 ······       | (73) |
| 37 | On the Telephone 通电话 ·····                |      |
| 38 | At the Airport 在机场上                       | (77) |
| 39 | Pills 药丸 ······                           | (79) |
| 40 | Which Bus Goes to the Zoo? 哪路汽车去动物园?      |      |
|    |   | (80) |
| 41 | In Another Country 在异国他乡 ·····            | (84) |
| 42 | How Did the States Get Their Names? 美国各州是 |      |
| 2  |   |      |

|    | 如何命名的?                                    | (85)  |
|----|---|-------|
| 43 | Stone Walls in New England 新英格兰境内的石墙      |       |
|    |   | (87)  |
| 44 | Two Great Men of Science 两位科学巨人           | (89)  |
| 45 | A Writer Who Understood Boys 一位理解孩子们      |       |
|    | 的作家                                       | (91)  |
| 46 | Painting Aunt Polly's Fence, Part 1 为波莉姑母 |       |
|    | 漆刷围栏(1)                                   | (93)  |
| 47 | Painting Aunt Polly's Fence, Part 2 为波莉姑母 |       |
|    | 漆刷围栏(2)                                   | (95)  |
| 48 | Painting Aunt Polly's Fence, Part 3 为波莉姑母 |       |
|    | 漆刷围栏(3)                                   | (97)  |
| 49 | Clothes for New York in July 七月份纽约的穿着     |       |
|    |   | (99)  |
| 50 | Amelia Earhart, Part 1 阿米莉亚・埃尔哈特(1)       | •••   |
|    |   | (101) |
| 51 | Amelia Earhart, Part 2 阿米莉亚·埃尔哈特(2)       |       |
|    |   | (104) |
| 52 | Mr. Ellis Remembers 埃利斯先生的回忆 ·······      | (106) |
| 53 | Help Was On Its Way 在想办法 ·····            | (108) |
| 54 | To Sail Across the Bay 横渡海湾 ······        | (111) |
| 55 |   | (113) |
| 56 | The Wanted Man 被通缉的人 ······               | (116) |
| 57 | The Mountain Climbers 登山者 ·····           |       |
| 58 | A Mystery Man 一个神秘人物 ······               |       |
| 59 | The Exhibition 画展 ······                  |       |
|    |   |       |

| 60  | A Suitable Christmas Present 一件合适的圣诞节 |       |
|-----|---------------------------------------|-------|
|     | 礼物                                    | (126) |
| 61  | Always Some Delay 总是误点 ······         | (129) |
| 62  | The Speedboat 快艇 ······               | (132) |
| Wo  | rds and Expressions 词语注译······        | (135) |
| Key | to Exercises 练习答案                     | (190) |

#### 1. The Size of the United States

Visitors to the United States are often surprised to learn the distance from the east coast to the west coast. It is more than 3,500 kilometers from the Atlantic Ocean on the east coast to the Pacific Ocean on the west. A jet plane crosses the continental United States in about five hours, but a tra-veler in a fast railroad train needs more than forty-eight hours to cross the country.

The new state of Hawaii is very far from the states on the east coast of the continent. Hawaii is in the Pacific Ocean. It is more than 3,000 kilometers from Hawaii to the mainland of the United States.

#### Exercises

- A. What are the distances between the important cities in your country?
- Example: It is \_\_\_\_\_ kilometers from my city to the capital.
- B. Are the following statements true or false according to the reading? If a statement is false, what is the correct information?
- It is more than 5,000 kilometers from the east coast of the United States to the west coast.
- 2. It is more than 7,000 kilometers from Hawaii to the east coast.

- 3. A jet plane crosses the continental United States in about three hours. >
- 4. Hawaii is in the Atlantic Ocean. X
- 5. It is more than 3,000 kilometers from the mainland of the United States to Hawaii.  $\bigvee$
- 6. Hawaii is near the states on the east coast of the continent. X

## 2. Where did Americans Come From?

There is a great deal of land in the fifty United States, but there are also a great many people. Where did the people come from?

The first Americans were Indians. Today there are about 900,000 American Indians. There is one part of the country with an especially large Indian population. That is the southwest.

Negroes first came to America from Africa as slaves. President Lincoln freed the slaves in 1863. About eleven percent of the present population are Negroes.

The first immigrants in American history came from England and the Netherlands. Soon immigrants began to arrive from many other countries, and they are still arriving. In 1790 the new nation had fewer than four million people. Today there are more than 210 million. These include people from every part of the world.

#### Exercises

- A. Tell about the population of your country. Use sentences like the ones in the reading. Example: Today there are more than people in (name of country).
- B. Are the following statements true or false according to the reading? If a statement is false, what is the correct information?
  - In 1790, the United States had more than four million people.
  - Today, about eleven percent of the population are Negroes. √
  - The southwest of the United States has a large Indian population.
  - 4) The first immigrants were from Africa.
  - 5) Today there are 206 million more people in the United States than in 1790.
  - 6) Indians were the first Americans.
  - Immigrants from many countries are still arriving in the United States today.
  - 8) There are about 900,000 Indians in the United States today.

#### 3. The Climate of the United States

The United States has many different kinds of climate. On the west coast, the temperature changes very little between summer and winter, but the north central states have a very different kind of climate. In those states people wear light clothing during the summer, and they need heavy wool or fur clothing in the winter.

In the southwest, the climate is pleasantly warm during the winter, but the summer is unpleasantly hot.

In the eastern part of the United States, summer temperatures are very different from winter temperatures. Summers are usually hot, and winters are usually cold. Spring temperatures are comfortably warm, and fall temperatures are pleasantly cool.

Years ago, people in the cold parts of the United States did not often get fresh vegetables and fresh fruits during the winter. Today, however, trucks and trains carry fruits and vegetables very quickly to all parts of the United States. In this way, Americans "send their climates" to people in other states.

#### Exercises

A. Find the answers to the following questions in the reading.

1) Is there much difference between summer and winter on the west coast? We want to be a summer and winter on

- 2) What is the climate in the southwest?
- 3) How do people in the cold parts of the U.S. get fresh fruits and vegetables in the winter?
- 4) Are summer and winter temperatures the same or different in the eastern part of the United States?
- 5) Is the climate of the north central states like the climate of the eastern part of the U.S.?
- B. Fill in the blanks in the following sentences using very, usually, or quickly.
  - The temperature changes \_\_\_\_\_ little between summer and winter.
  - In the eastern part of the United States, summers are hot, and winters are cold.
  - 3) The north central states have a \_\_\_\_\_ different kind of climate.
  - 4) Trucks and trains carry fruits and vegetables \_\_\_\_\_ to all parts to the United States.
- C. The four seasons of the United States are ; spring (March April, May), summer (June, July, August), fall (September, October, November), and winter (December, January, February). Write a few sentences about the climate of your country using sentences like the ones in the reading.

#### 4. The Four Largest Cities

New York has a larger population than any other American city. In 1970, its population was about 8,000,000.

Chicago has the second largest population. More than 3,000,000 people lived in Chicago in 1970.

The third largest city is Los Angeles, with a population of 2,810,000. Philadelphia is the fourth largest city. More than 2,000,000 people live in Philadelphia, the first capital city of the United States.

New York, Chicago, Los Angeles, and Philadelphia are all larger than the nation's capital city, Washington, D. C. The population of Washington is more than 700,000, but several cities have a larger population than that. Washington is one of the most beautiful American cities, but it is only the ninth city in size.

#### Exercises

A. Are the following statements true or false according to the information in the reading? If a statement is false, what is the correct information?

Example: Washington is larger than Los Angeles.

Answer: False. Washington is smaller than Los Angeles.

or

Los Angeles is larger than Washington.

- The fourth largest city in the United States is Philadelphia.
- More than 4,000,000 people lived in Chicago in 1970.
- 3. Los Angeles is larger than Chicago.
- 4. New York is the largest American city.
- B. Mention some facts about the size of important cities in your country. Use sentences like the ones in the reading. Example: \_\_\_\_ is the third largest city in my country.
- C. Complete the following sentences using facts you have learned in the reading.
  - 1. Washington is the ninth \_\_\_\_ city in the United States.
  - New York and Chicago are both \_\_\_\_\_ than the capital city.
  - 3. Philadelphia is \_\_\_\_\_ than Los Angeles.
  - 4. The population of Los Angeles is \_\_\_\_\_ than 2,000,000.
  - 5. \_\_\_\_ than 2,000,000 people live in Philadelphia.
  - One of the \_\_\_\_\_\_ beautiful American cities is Washington, D. C.

## 5. The Best American Restaurants

A visitor who arrives in the United States from another country may want to try American food. But when he asks about the best restaurant, he is surprised. He is told about a fine French restaurant, or a good Chinese restaurant, or an interesting Mexican one. He is given the name of a place with good German or Italian food. In many cities, if he asks about a restaurant where American food is served, he may be told that those are not the best restaurants.

Americans enjoy American food eaten in their own homes. The American food served in many restaurants is good. There are excellent restaurants on the east coast and the west coast for those who like fish and other kinds of seafood. But for an especially good dinner in most cities, an American goes where there is food from another country. The best American restaurants serve foreign food.

#### Exercises

- A. Which of the following sentences expresses the thought presented in this reading?
  - There are not many good restaurants in the United States.
  - 2. Americans like restaurants where foreign food is served.
  - 3. In their own homes Americans usually eat seafood.

- 4. Many American families have visited other countries.
- B. Write the second paragraph of the reading as your teacher dictates it.
- C. Shorten each of the following sentences, as in the example: Example: The food which is served here is excellent.

The food served here is excellent.

- The food which is served in the best restaurants is expensive.
- The restaurants which are enjoyed by many Americans serve foreign food.
- A visitor who is looking for good American food in a restaurant may be disappointed.
- A visitor who is given the name of a fine restaurant may be surprised.

#### Hungry for Hamburgers

The younger members of most American families don't likeforeign food. They like hamburgers. Their idea of a good meal is a hamburger, served with ketchup and French fried potatoes, which are called *French fries*. French fries are not considered foreign; most American children and teenagers love to eat them any time of the day or night.

Millions of hamburgers and French fries are eaten every year. Thousands of roadside restaurants prepare and sell them.